# SPAIN



# CENTER FOR ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL RIGHTS

In light of Spain's appearance before the UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights in May 2012, this factsheet examines the enjoyment of economic, social and cultural rights in Spain, particularly in the wake of the economic crisis gripping the country since 2007.

The factsheet highlights the negative impact of the economic crisis - and government responses to it - on the enjoyment of the right to work and to decent working conditions in Spain, where a quarter of the working population and half of young persons are unemployed. As the data show, this has put in peril the ability of much of the population to exercise other rights, particularly the right to an adequate standard of living and the right to affordable housing. The deterioration in a range of economic and social rights indicators, including a sharp rise in levels of poverty and income inequality, combined with drastic cuts in social spending, point to retrogression in the abovementioned rights, with disproportionate impacts on the lives of those most vulnerable. Disaggregated data highlight stark disparities on grounds of gender, age, nationality, geography and socio-economic status.

The factsheet also examines the budgetary and fiscal measures undertaken by the State in response to the crisis. In the face of pressures to reduce Spain's fiscal deficit, successive governments have undertaken severe budget cuts and other reforms aimed at reducing public spending. Austerity-driven cuts have targeted spending on social sectors such as education, housing and social security, as well as international development cooperation, despite the fact that per capita social expenditure in Spain was already comparatively low. Indicators relating to government revenue in Spain, which is Europe's fifth largest economy, show that the State could make more equitable efforts to generate potential resources as an alternative to austerity, in line with its obligation to employ the maximum of available resources towards the realization of economic, social and cultural rights, without discrimination or deliberate retrogression. Spain's low tax-to-GDP ratio and its high rate of tax evasion (which represents an annual loss of revenue that is three times the total cuts to the proposed 2012 budget) are significant factors undermining the State's ability to generate the resources needed to respect, protect and fulfill economic, social and cultural rights.

Although these rights are guaranteed in the Spanish Constitution as "guiding principles" of public policy, the budgetary and legislative reforms of the past two years have been undertaken without prior assessment of their human rights impact or their distributional effects on particularly vulnerable groups, both in Spain and in countries receiving Spanish development assistance. Of particular concern is the deterioration in the economic, social and cultural rights of children and young people, and the long-term generational effects that this could have.

Spain's appearance before the Committee is an opportunity for the State to answer for what it is doing to guard against retrogression in these rights, including by considering rights-based alternatives to fiscal austerity and safeguarding the rights of groups most affected by the crisis. The data presented in this factsheet is intended to complement and illustrate the concerns and recommendations raised by CESR and other civil society organizations in Spain in their Joint Submission to the Committee in March 2012. It aims to contribute to civil society efforts to safeguard human rights in times of economic crisis and to ensure that strategies for economic and social recovery are guided by economic and social rights norms and principles.

FACT SHEET No. 12

VISUALIZING RIGHTS

# Reversals in enjoyment of the right to work...



#### Source: Eurostat, 2012a and National Statistics Institute of Spain, 2011b



#### Crisis-induced unemployment threatens the right to work for a large proportion of the population.

Spain has the highest rate of unemployment of all OECD and EU countries, which has doubled since the onset of the economic crisis in 2008. Immigrants and young people are much more likely to be unemployed than the general population. Latest figures from 2012 further show that a quarter of the active population - and one in every two young people under 25 - is jobless. One in ten households has no employed member. Rising unemployment is resulting in a deterioration, not only of the population's right to work, but of the right to an adequate standard of living, which depends on it.

#### The long-term unemployed are the fastest-growing group of people without work.

More than 40% of those unemployed in Spain have been so for a year or more. Long-term unemployment in Spain is one of the highest in the EU-27, and has more than quadrupled since the economic crisis hit. The long-term unemployed face significant hiring stigmas, a situation that can lead to further social exclusion. Longer durations of unemployment also increase the likelihood that jobless persons exceed their period of entitlement to unemployment benefits, leaving many families dependent on basic social security transfers alone.



Number of Employees on Temporary Contracts as a Percentage of Total Workforce in 2011 in the EU-15



#### Spain has the highest rate of temporary workers in the EU-15 and the second-highest in the EU-27.

A quarter of the working population is employed on a temporary contract in Spain. Although reforms have been made to limit the amount of times temporary contracts may be renewed, the proliferation of temporary work in Spain creates significant job precarity, affecting young people under the age of 25 in particular, who comprised 58.5 % of Spain's temporary workers in 2010.

"The Committee is concerned about the precarious situation of the large number of persons employed under short-term temporary contracts..." (CESCR, 2004)

# ... and to decent working conditions

**FIGURE 4** 

## The purchasing power of the lowest-paid workers is being steadily undermined.

Minimum wages are an important policy instrument for social protection and a strong indicator of States' efforts to reduce wage inequality, set a fair remuneration and ensure decent work. Since the crisis began, the government has reduced the purchasing power of the lowest-wage workers by only increasing the nominal minimum wage very slightly from 2010 to 2011, and freezing it in 2012, thus causing an erosion in the real wages of this group. The minimum wage, one-third of average wages, is far below the European Committee of Social Rights' threshold for fair remuneration to guarantee a decent standard of living. In 2010, according to Spain's Tributary Agency, 31% of wage earners received salaries equivalent to the minimum wage or less, compared to 27% in 2007.

"The Committee concludes that the situation in Spain is not in conformity with Article 4§1 [on the right to a fair remuneration] of the [European Social] Charter on the ground that the minimum wage is manifestly unfair." (ECSR, 2010)

#### As average household income has fallen, the number of no-income households is rising sharply.

Household incomes have fallen sharply since 2008, and this indicator is likely to have continued to drop in 2011 as unemployment has worsened. More than half a million households had no income-earners at all in 2011 -another growing trend eroding their right to an adequate standard of living. In 2010, over half of Spaniards reported experiencing financial difficulty reaching the end of the month.



Annual Wage (2000-2010)

Evolution of Minimum Annual Wage Compared to Average



#### Spain has immense disparities in wages between nationals and immigrants as well as between men and women.

Spanish females earned 74% of male salaries in 2010, showing that more efforts need to be made to reduce the gender pay gap in Spain. Immigrants, meanwhile, earned only half of nationals. Immigrant females earned just 40% of the average Spanish male's salary, possibly evidencing forms of compound discrimination. Spain meanwhile has not yet ratified the International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families, which guarantees the rights of migrant workers to equal and fair remuneration.

"The Committee urges the State party to ensure equal opportunities for women and men in the labor market...The Committee recommends that the State party... narrow and close the pay gap...(CEDAW, 2009)



Source: Agencia Tributaria de España, 2010

## **SPAIN**

## Impact on the right to housing...





FIGURE 9

Social Rental Stock as a Percentage of the Total Housing Stock



Source: CECODHAS Housing Europe's Observatory, 2012 and Ministerio de Fomento de España, latest figures

#### Over half the population reports experiencing a heavy financial burden due to housing costs in Spain.

The bursting of the property bubble was a central factor fuelling the economic crisis in Spain. Households in the country now report one of the heaviest financial burdens due to housing costs in Europe. Prior to the crisis, when the government encouraged home ownership over rental housing, many people took out mortgages. With rising unemployment, many households now face increasing difficulties in being able to repay them. Indeed, the amount of foreclosure proceedings in courts spiked from 25,953 in 2007 to 93,319 in 2009, totaling almost 350,000 since the crisis began (2007-2011).

"...Economic and financial factors, including widespread speculation, have had negative impacts on the right to adequate housing in Spain. Affordability and the lack of public housing stock, in particular rental housing, has affected large sectors of the population."

(UN Special Special Rapporteur on Adequate Housing, 2008)

#### The crisis has had a particularly severe impact on the right to affordable housing of people living in poverty.

The housing cost overburden rate, defined as percentage of the population living in households where the total housing costs represent more than 40% of disposable income, has steadily risen since 2005. For persons living in poverty this figure grew from 16% in 2005 to 41% in 2010. Even in 2006, the Special Rapporteur on adequate housing warned that many vulnerable groups were spending more than 40% of their income on mortgages or were defaulting on their payments, a situation which he was convinced was "not sustainable in the long term" and could threaten the right to adequate housing for these vulnerable groups.

"The Committee is concerned about the deteriorating conditions of housing in the State party, as described in the report of the State party (para. 388), and about the lack of social housing." (CESCR, 2004)

#### Spain has not made available sufficient social housing to satisfy demand for affordable housing.

Spain's economic growth in the 2000s was largely reliant on the lucrative construction sector. Housing was treated as a profitable commodity, not as a human right. Between 2001 and 2008, protected social housing did not increase in equal proportion with the amount of housing stock available at market price. For many low-income groups social housing, although sold at subsidized rates, still remains unaffordable. Availability of social rental housing is extremely scarce in Spain. In his 2006 visit, the Special Rapporteur on Adequate Housing, Miloon Kothari, noted that the number of low-cost rental dwellings only covered 35.4% of poor households, compared to 72.8% on average in Europe in 2005. Paradoxically, Spain has one of the highest rates of vacant housing in the European Union.

# ... and to an adequate standard of living

## A quarter of the population and almost a third of all children are at risk of poverty and social exclusion.

Spain has one of the highest rates of children living in poor households in the OECD. Spain failed to make strong progress in reducing the rate of poverty or social exclusion even during times of economic growth before the crisis. There has also been a steady rise in the amount of working poor in Spain, a trend that preceded the crisis, and has deepened in the recent years. The rise of the working poor suggests that wages are too low to ensure an adequate standard of living.

"The Committee calls upon the State party to strengthen its efforts to combat poverty and social exclusion..." (CESCR, 2004)

## Vast regional differences exist in the proportion of people at risk of poverty and social exclusion.

While the national at-risk of poverty and social exclusion rate is 25.5%, this figure varies from as low as 9.7% in Navarra to as high as 41.5% in Extremadura. Spain has committed to reducing poverty and social exclusion under the Europe 2020 strategy with a national target of lifting 1,400,000 to 1,500,000 persons out of poverty and exclusion in 2009-2019. However, these significant variations call into question what is being done to ensure the equal enjoyment of all to the right to a decent standard of living without distinction as to the territory in which they live.

## Women, children and older persons are most vulnerable to poverty in Spain.

Whereas one in every five people in Spain is at risk of poverty, this figure rises to more than one in every four for children under 16. Childhood poverty can lead to forms of deprivation that have severe, long-lasting developmental impacts. The significantly higher rate of poverty among older women signifies that this population group is particularly vulnerable, especially those earning basic, non-contributive pensions.

"The Committee is concerned that many families still lack appropriate assistance...and is particularly concerned at the situation of children in families affected by the current economic crisis who are in need of affirmative "social measures..."(CRC, 2010)

The gap between the wealthiest and the poorest in Spain has grown to unprecedented levels since the crisis began. Spain now has the highest levels of income inequality in the EU-15 and 3rd highest in the EU-27. Whereas the crisis resulted in a drop or no change in inequality in most EU countries from 2009 to 2010, Spain experienced a sharp rise. The top 20% of the Spanish population has an income seven times that of the bottom 20%. The confluence of rising economic inequality with increases in poverty and social exclusion is itself a manifestation of economic and social deprivations. A 2011 OECD study noted that in Spain "the growing share of income going to top earners means that this group now has a greater capacity to pay taxes." It recommended that State "re-examine the redistributive role of taxation to ensure that wealthier individuals contribute their fair share of the tax burden."







Sex

Total

Source: National Statistics Institute of Spain, 2011a

Age



## **SPAIN**

# Spain is rolling back on social investment...



FIGURE 15 Annual Expenditure on Social Protection, Health and Education per Capita in the EU-15 (latest figures available)







\*No data available for Luxembourg Abbreviations: Austria (AT), Belgium (BE), Denmark (DK), France (FR), Finland (FI), Germany (DE), Greece (EL), Ireland (IE), Italy (IT), Luxembourg (LU), Netherlands (NL), Portugal (PT), Spain (ES), Sweden (SE), United Kingdom (UK) Source: Eurostat, 2012c, UIS/OECD/Eurostat (UOE), 2010 and WHO, 2009



Source: Ministry of Education of Spain, 2010 and 2011

#### Budget cuts to key social sectors threaten economic, social and cultural rights and may be retrogressive.

In May 2012 Spain approved the largest budget cuts in its democratic history, totaling  $\in$ 27.3 billion with further cuts to health and education of  $\in$ 10 billion. The primary rationale for these cuts has been to reduce the public deficit and Spain's borrowing costs. However, many experts warn that these cuts will come at the expense of the quality, accessibility and sustainability of basic social services. A human rights impact assessment has not been conducted in the formulation of the budget, nor has the government complied with the human rights principles of transparency, participation and accountability in its design.

#### Social spending per capita in Spain is already comparatively low.

Despite being the 5<sup>th</sup> largest economy in the European Union, Spain is actually one of the lowest spenders in the EU-15 on social protection, health and education. Austerity-driven recovery measures in Spain are questionable when the State actually spends comparatively little on social investment. Education, health and social protection are not only affordable, but key investments for mitigating the negative impacts of the crisis and ensuring that future economic growth is sustainable and furthers the realization of human rights.

"The Committee urges the State party to ensure that priority budget lines for children are protected from changes in levels of resources in overall budget priorities...even in times of crisis." (CRC, 2010)

"The Committee recommends the State party to strengthen its efforts to reduce the rate of premature school drop out and take necessary measures to ensure that children complete their schooling, taking concrete action to address the reasons behind non-completion of schooling..." (CRC, 2010)

#### Regions that spend less on education have the highest rates of early school leaving.

Spain has the highest rate of early school leaving in the EU-27 after Portugal and Malta, at 28.4% in 2010. The Europe 2020 Strategy calls for States to reduce this figure to 10% or less by 2020. There is an unequivocal negative correlation between the per capita spending on education and the rates of early school leaving. Andalucía's early school leaving rate is more than twice that of the País Vasco and spends half that of its counterpart on education ( $\in$ 5,352 versus  $\in$ 10,388, respectively using 2008 data). These disparities raise concern of possible regional discrimination in the distribution of resources for decentralized social sectors—notably education.

# ...despite alternatives to austerity

## Spain could do more to mobilize available resources to reduce income inequality and realize rights.

Spain's high inequality rate - based on the Gini coefficient income dispersion measure - juxtaposed with its very low levels of government revenue as a percentage of GDP suggests that the government could increase its tax take to meet its obligations to use and generate the maximum of available resources for the fulfilment of economic and social rights without discrimination. Austerity measures in the wake of the economic crisis have focused almost exclusively on cuts in public expenditure, rather than on increasing revenue through progressive tax reforms aimed at ensuring that the wealthiest sectors of the population contribute their share.

#### Spain's large shadow economy represents a significant loss of government revenue.

Spain has one of the largest shadow economies in the EU-15. The shadow economy, defined as economic activity that is tax-evading in nature, has been estimated by Spain's Gestha Union of Tax Inspectors (GESTHA) to have resulted in a tax loss equivalent to €88 billion in 2010, with large companies and wealthy individuals among the principal evaders. Tax Justice Network ranks Spain as one of the top ten country losers due to tax evasion in absolute terms. The government's failure to tap these resources more equitably not only negatively affects the quality of public good and services, but also places an extra burden on contributing individuals and small businesses that comply with their tax obligations, creating forms of taxation inequality.

#### Combating tax evasion is a rights-based alternative to budget cuts as a means of reducing the public deficit.

GESTHA has calculated that if Spain were to reduce the size of its shadow economy by just 10 percentage points to bring it in line with EU standards, it would be able to generate  $\in$ 38 billion, exceeding the total budget cuts for 2012. Rather than austerity cuts that roll back on fundamental social and economic rights, the State should make more efforts to generate resources in nondiscriminatory ways. These should include a clear commitment to eradicating illegal tax evasion, particularly that committed by large corporations and wealthy individuals, which according to GESTHA, account for 72% of tax evasion in Spain.





Source: World Bank, 2010





Source: Ministry of Finance and Public Administrations of Spain, 2012 and GESTHA, 2011

## **SPAIN**

#### REFERENCES

- Agencia Tributaria de España 2010. Mercado de Trabajo y Pensiones en las Fuentes Tributarias. www. agenciatributaria.es
- Amnesty International Spain, Center for Economic and Social Rights, Observatori DESC. Carta abierta al Presidente del Gobierno español. Febrero 2012. http://www.cesr.org/downloads/rajoy. carta.01.02.2012.pdf
- CECODHAS Housing Europe's Observatory 2011. "Housing Europe Review 2012: The Nuts and Bolts of European Social Housing Systems." http://www. housingeurope.eu/uwww.housingeurope.eu/uploads/file\_/HER%202012%20EN%20web2\_1.pdf
- Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR) 2004. Concluding Observations: Spain. 32nd session, May 2004.
- Committee on the Rights of the Child (CRC) 2010. Concluding Observations: Spain. 55th session, September 2010.
- Consejo General del Poder Judicial (Spanish General Council of the Judiciary) 2011. Datos sobre el efecto de la crisis en los órganos judiciales. www. poderjudicial.es
- Convention on the Rights of the Child. http://www2. ohchr.org/english/law/crc.htm
- European Commission. Europe 2020. http:// ec.europa.eu/europe2020/index\_en.htm
- European Committee of Social Rights 2010. Conclusions XIX-3 (Spain): Articles 2, 4, 5 and 6 of the Charter and Article 3 of the 1988 Additional Protocol. http://www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ socialcharter/Conclusions/State/SpainXIX3\_en.pdf [right after European Commission and before Eurostat 2011a]
- Eurostat 2011a. Migrants in Europe: a statistical portrait of the first and second generation. http:// epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/cache/ITY\_OFFPUB/KS-31-10-539/EN/KS-31-10-539-EN.PDF
- Eurostat 2011b. "Taxation Trends in the European Union: Data for EU Member States, Iceland and Norway." http://ec.europa.eu/taxation\_customs/resources/documents/taxation/gen\_info/economic\_ analysis/tax\_structures/2011/report\_2011\_en.pdf
- Eurostat 2012a. European Union Labour Force Survey (LFS).
- Eurostat 2012b. European Union Statistics on Income and Living Conditions (EU-SILC).
- **Eurostat 2012c.** European System of Integrated Social Protection Statistics (ESSPROS).
- Eurostat 2012d. Government revenue, expenditure and main aggregates datasets.
- Government of Spain 2011. National Reform Plan. http://www.minhap.gob.es/Documentacion/ Publico/GabineteMinistro/Varios/Programa%20 Nacional%20de%20Reformas%202011%20de%20 Espana.pdf
- Government of Spain 2012. Real Decreto-Ley 3/2012, de 10 de febrero, de medidas urgentes para la reforma del mercado laboral. Boletín Oficial del Estado nº 36, de 11 de febrero de 2012. http:// www.boe.es/boe/dias/2012/02/11/pdfs/BOE-A-2012-2076.pdf
- Instituto Nacional de Estadística (INE) 2008. Spain in the 27 State EU: Basic Indicators to Get to Know the Situation of Our Country in the European Union. http://www.ine.es/en/prodyser/pubweb/espue27/ espue27\_en.htm
- Instituto Nacional de Estadística (INE) 2011a. Encuesta de Condiciones de Vida (ECV).
- Instituto Nacional de Estadística (INE) 2011b. Encuesta de Población Activa (EPA). www.ine.es
- Instituto Nacional de Estadística (INE) 2011c. Mercado Laboral: Condiciones de trabajo y Relaciones laborales.
- Instituto Nacional de Estadística (INE) 2012. Condiciones de trabajo y relaciones laborales. Evolución del salario mínimo interprofesional por edad, cantidad y periodo.
- International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights. http://www2.ohchr.org/english/ law/cescr.htm
- International Labor Organization (ILO) 2011. Social Protection Floor Advisory Group 2011. Social Protection Floor for a fair and inclusive globalization. http://www.social-protection.org/gimi/gess/ RessShowRessource.do?ressourceld=25842

- International Labour Organization (ILO) 2012. Employment Working Paper nº 113, "Social protection and minimum wages responses to the 2008 financial and economic crisis: Findings from the ILO/World Bank Inventory." http://www.ilo.org/public/libdoc/ilo/2012/468480.pdf
- Joint Civil Society Submission on Spain 2012. Presented to the 48th Session of the UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights. (Full Report in Spanish) http://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/ cescr/docs/ngos/JointSubmission19NGOs\_Spain\_ CESCR48\_sp.pdf (English Executive Summary) http://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/cescr/docs/ nqos/JointSubmission19NGOs\_Spain\_CESCR48.pdf
- Ministerio de Educación 2010. "Datos y Cifras. Curso escolar 2010/2011." http://www.educacion.gob.es/ dctm/ministerio/horizontales/prensa/documentos/2010/septiembre/datos-y-cifras-2010-2011. indd.pdf?documentId=0901e72b803eceed
- Ministerio de Educación 2011. "Sistema estatal de indicadores de la educación. Edición 2011" http:// www.educacion.gob.es/dctm/ievaluacion/indicadores-educativos/seie-2011.pdf?documentId=090 1e72b810b3cc3
- Ministerio de Fomento. Estadísticas y publicaciones. Estimación del parque de viviendas. Vivienda protegida por comunidades autónomas y provincias. Serie 2001-2008. www.fomento.gob.es
- Ministerio de Hacienda y Administraciones Públicas 2012. Proyecto de Presupuestos Generales del Estado. http://www.sepg.pap.minhap.gob.es/sitios/ sgpg/es-ES/Presupuestos/ProyectoPGE/Paginas/ ProyectoPGE2012.aspx
- OECD. Employment Database. www.oecd.org/employment/database
- OECD. Tax Database. www.oecd.org/ctp/taxdatabase
- OECD 2009. Doing better for children, 2009; Chapter 2: Comparative Child Well-being across the OECD. http://www.oecd.org/dataoecd/19/4/43570328. pdfOrganization for Economic Cooperation and Development.
- OECD 2010. Employment by permancy of the job. Incidence of permanent employment. 2010. http:// stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?DataSetCode=TEMP\_I OECD 2011. Divided We Stand: Why Inequality Keeps
- Rising. OECD 2012. Harmonised Unemployment
- Rates (HURs). http://www.oecd.org/dataoecd/26/30/50099737.pdf
- Sindicato de Técnicos del Ministerio de Hacienda (GESTHA) 2011. "Reducir el Fraude Fiscal y la Economía Sumergida". http://www.gestha.es/ archivos/informacion/monograficos/2011/reducirel-fraude-fiscal-y-la-economia-sumergida.pdf
- Tax Justice Network 2011. "The Cost of Tax Abuse: a Briefing Paper on the Cost of Tax Evasion Worldwide." http://www.tackletaxhavens.com/Cost\_of\_ Tax\_Abuse\_TJN\_Research\_23rd\_Nov\_2011.pdf
- UN Independent Expert on the Question of Human Rights and Extreme Poverty 2011. Report on the Human Rights Based Approach to Recovery from the Global Economic and Financial Crises, with a Focus on Those Living in Poverty. 17th Session of the Human Rights Council. UN Doc.: A/HRC/17/34. http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/ G11/118/72/PDF/G1111872.pdf?OpenElement
- UN Special Rapporteur on Adequate Housing 2008. Mission to Spain. 7th Session of the Human Rights Council. UN Doc: A/HRC/7/16/Add.2. http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G08/105/31/ PDF/G0810531.pdf?OpenElement
- UNESCO/OECD/Eurostat (UOE) 2010. Joint Data Collection on Education Systems. Education Expenditure Data. http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/cache/ ITY\_SDDS/en/educ\_esms.htm
- World Bank 2010. Schneider, F; Buehn, A; Montenegro, C; "Shadow Economies All over the World: New Estimates for 162 Countries from 1999 to 2007," Policy Research Working Paper 5356. http://elibrary.worldbank.org/docserver/download/5356.pd f?expires=1334244654&id=id&accname=guest&ch ecksum=BE4FC81EBC1438F1FA35576B4D492AD3
- World Health Organization (WHO) 2009. Global Health Observatory (GHO) Data Repository: health systems, health financing. http://www.who.int/ gho/database/en/

#### **About This Factsheet Series**

This series is intended to contribute to the ongoing work of UN and other intergovernmental human rights mechanisms to monitor governments' compliance with their economic, social and cultural rights obligations. It is also intended to contribute to strengthening the monitoring and advocacy capabilities of national and international civil society organizations. Drawing on the latest available socioeconomic data, the country fact sheets display, analyze and interpret selected quantitative indicators in light of key dimensions of governments' economic and social rights obligations. The fact sheets are not meant to give a comprehensive picture, nor provide conclusive evidence, of a country's compliance with these obligations. Rather, they flag some possible concerns which arise when statistics are analyzed and visualized graphically in light of international human rights standards.

#### About CESR

The Center for Economic and Social Rights (CESR) was established in 1993 with the mission to work for the recognition and enforcement of economic, social and cultural rights as a powerful tool for promoting social justice and human dignity. CESR exposes violations of economic, social and cultural rights through an interdisciplinary combination of legal and socio-economic analysis. CESR advocates for changes to economic and social policy at the international, national and local levels so as to ensure these comply with international human rights standards.

Fuencarral, 158-1°a, 28010 Madrid, Spain Tel: +34 91 448 3971 • Fax: +34 91 448 3980

162 Montague Street, 3rd Floor, Brooklyn, NY 11201, USA Tel: +1 718 237-9145 • Fax: +1 718 237-9147

#### We invite your comments and feedback: rights@cesr.org

w w w. c e s r. o r g

#### **Board Members**

Philip Alston (Honorary Board Member) Professor of Law, New York University School of Law Geoff Budlender, Constitutional and Human Rights Lawyer

Linda Cassano (Secretary and Treasurer), Commonwealth Bank of Australia

Manuel José Cepeda, Jurist, Universidad de los Andes

Sakiko Fukuda-Parr, Professor of International Affairs at the New School, New York

**Richard Goldstone**, Co-chairperson of the Human Rights Institute of the International Bar Association

Chris Jochnick, Director, Private Sector Engagement, Oxfam America

Irene Khan, Director General, International Development Law Organization (IDLO)

Elizabeth McCormack, Adviser, Rockefeller Family & Associates

**Carin Norberg**, Director, Nordic Africa Institute **Alicia Ely Yamin** (Chairperson) Director of the Program on the Health Rights of Women and Children at the François-Xavier Bagnoud Center for Health and Human Rights, Harvard University

#### Acknowledgments

CESR wishes to thank the Gestha Union of Tax Inspectors (Sindicato de Técnicos del Ministerio de Hacienda) and Gabriela Jorquera Rojas at the European Anti-Poverty Network (EAPN) Madrid for their invaluable help in reviewing this factsheet.

© 2012 Center for Economic and Social Rights